
ANNUAL REPORT

2020 



TABLE OF CONTENTS

1

AWARD RECIPIENTS / IN MEMORIAM 14-15

STATISTICS IN GRAPHS 13

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - MARCH 31, 2020 9-12

MAY 2019 AGM MINUTES 7-8

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING AGENDA 6

MESSAGE FROM THE BOARD CHAIR 3

ABOUT OAK BAY VOLUNTEER SERVICES 2

OBVS IN THE NEWS 16-19

THANK YOU TO OUR FUNDERS & DONORS 20

THANK YOU TO OUR PARTNERS 21

OBVS VOLUNTEERS AND STAFF IN PICTURES 22

MESSAGE FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 4-5



MISSION
To assist Oak Bay residents of all ages in need by providing one-to-one 
volunteer services.

VISION
A community in which personal quality of life and independence are improved.

CORE VALUES

Respectful – We are respectful and considerate of individual needs.

Inclusive – We provide services for a wide spectrum of client needs.

Collaborative – We work in partnership with others.

Responsive – We act appropriately and in a timely manner.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Chair					     Coline Neilson
Vice-Chair				    David Cattrall
Treasurer				    David Collins
Secretary				    David Cattrall
Director				    Brian Malone
Director				    Susan Merchant
Director				    Bronwyn Taylor
Director				    Diane Kallal

STAFF
Executive Director			   Renee Lormé-Gulbrandsen
Outreach and Services Coordinator	 Melinda Mann
Volunteer Coordinator		   	 Ruth Platts
Administrative Coordinator		  Britney Nguyen
Bookkeeper				    Chu-Ting Hsu

Thank you to the following staff members for their service this year:

Amy Penner

      

ABOUT
OAK BAY VOLUNTEER SERVICES
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Coline Neilson

MESSAGE FROM  
THE BOARD CHAIR

To the Members of the Oak Bay Volunteer Services Society:

It has been another great year for our Society. 

Your Board of Directors has had a productive and truly meaningful year in 
advancing the interests of Oak Bay residents, particularly our senior citizens.  
Everything that has happened this year to advance the mission of the OBVS 
has come through the joint efforts of our Executive Director, our staff, and our 
volunteers with the encouragement and direction of the Board of Directors.   
The OBVS  has been redesigned to meet both old and new challenges, 
especially in this era of COVID-19. 

It has been an honour and a pleasure serving on the Board of Directors for the 
last five years.  I wish the best to the new Board of Directors for 2020/2021.

Coline Neilson
Outgoing Chair, OBVS

Front Row: Chair Coline Neilson, Bronwyn Taylor, Susi Merchant
Back Row: Brian Malone, Diane Kallal, Treasurer David Collins, Vice Chair and Secretary David 
Cattrall
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Renee Lormé-Gulbrandsen

MESSAGE FROM  
THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

What an extraordinary time to be serving the 
community! While the start of our year was like every 
other since the inception of OBVS in 1977, the end 
of our fiscal year has been unprecedented. Running 
a virtual office, remote recruitment and onboarding 
of volunteers, and providing contactless services to 
our clients during the COVID-19 pandemic has been 
the result of operational innovation and intentional 
responsiveness for the health and safety of everyone. 
Through the successes, challenges and change in 
trajectory, our mandate has remained our guiding 
post as we continue to provide much-needed services 
to our clients with the heightened emphasis of 
mitigating isolation. Thank you to our staff, board 
of directors and volunteers for your many hours of 
service and unwavering commitment.

Up until March, and the change in focus to our COVID-19 Health Emergency Response, 
it was ‘business as usual’. Our total number of clients had an increase of 11%, while our 
total number of volunteers increased by 9%. We continue to see growth in our client 
and volunteer numbers year over year. Regarding service provision, our clients received 
nearly 5,400 services, equating to over 8,000 hours of volunteer time. Drives continue to 
be our most vital service to clients at 37% of service delivery. 

On the programming front, the Hop Aboard Seniors Shopping Bus continued 
successfully throughout 2019-2020. Delivered in partnership with Baptist Housing 
Society, the program offers trips to a local shopping centre for seniors living 
independently. It is an opportunity to be active through a light walk, shop for necessities 
or run errands, wrapping up with a lovely hour of connection with other clients and 
program volunteers. This is a beloved program by not only the clients but also our 
volunteers, and while the program is currently on hiatus due to COVID-19, we look 
forward to facilitating it again when we are able. 

In the last annual report, I shared the exciting projects on the horizon for 2019-
2020. I am proud to say they have all come to fruition. Our new website - www.
oakbayvolunteers.org - launched in June of 2019. The website is engaging, informative 
and easy to navigate. The development of our new database was also completed, and 



with the interruption of COVID-19, we fully went into utilizing its innovative capabilities in 
response to running a virtual office. In August we mailed our clients the first edition of The 
Willow Tree - our bi-annual healthy living and healthy aging newsletter. These are a few of the 
many successes we had this year and it is thanks to the talented staff that we have met these 
goals.

OBVS is blessed to have a staff team that is knowledgeable, compassionate and collaborative. 
Our small team of four continues to drive administration, operations, volunteer coordination 
and client coordination. This year we said goodbye to Amy Penner as our Administrative 
Assistant and welcomed Britney Nguyen in the new role of Administrative Coordinator. Britney 
has an extensive background in nonprofit administration and programming, joining OBVS after 
a number of years with a social service agency supporting families in Alberta. Thank you to 
Ruth, Melinda and Britney for your continued dedication to our team and to our organization.

One of the greatest assets to OBVS is our roster of volunteers. On page 16 of this report, 
you will find a few of the nearly 200 volunteers that gave of their time and talents this year 
to the community of Oak Bay. It is with great disappointment that we are unable to host our 
Volunteer Recognition Event this year where we would honour the extraordinary milestones 
each of these individuals has reached in volunteering. To each of the award recipients - thank 
you for your continued service and congratulations! It is with gracious appreciation and 
admiration that I acknowledge the 35 years of service by Doris and Bert Dinsmore, along with 
30 years of service by Honora Bowring. The legacy each of these individuals bestows upon Oak 
Bay Volunteer Services, the community of Oak Bay and future volunteers is invaluable. 

On a final note, I want to thank the continued support of our board of directors. A 
knowledgeable, committed board is a gift to any Executive Director, and I am thankful to 
the expertise each director has shared with me over the past year. I want to particularly 
acknowledge Out-going Chair Coline Neilson who dedicated five years to the OBVS board of 
directors. Thank you, Coline, for your sage wisdom and unwavering support to the governance 
of OBVS.

The year ahead for Oak Bay Volunteer Services will certainly be dynamic. While we have stayed 
the course, and continue to provide new and revised services in response to the needs of 
the community, COVID-19 has created challenges and opportunities like never before. I am 
thankful to our staff, board and volunteers whose calm and kindness will continue to carry 
us through this public health crisis. I wish everyone good health and well-being during this 
unprecedented time.

Sincerely,

Renee Lormé-Gulbrandsen 
Executive Director, OBVS
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•	 Event Welcome by Executive Director				  

•	 AGM Welcome and Call to Order by Chair				  

•	 Confirmation of Members Quorum				  

•	 Adoption of Agenda						    

•	 Approval of Minutes from Previous AGM		

•	 Presentation of Financial Statements 2019-2020			 

•	 Executive Director’s Report					  

•	 Election of New and Returning Board Directors

•	 New Business

•	 Volunteer Recognition 2020			 

•	 Closing Remarks and Adjournment					     	
		

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
AGENDA
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Minutes of the Annual General Meeting and Volunteer Recognition
Tuesday, May 14, 2019 at 1:00 PM
Windsor Pavilion Sports Room, 2451 Windsor Road, Victoria, BC

Event Welcome by Executive Director – Renee Lorme-Gulbrandsen
Renee welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked them for attending. She also 
thanked distinguished community guests for their support:
•	 Oak Bay Mayor   	  		  Kevin Murdoch
•	 Oak Bay Police Chief Constable  	 Andrew Brinton, 
•	 Oak Bay Deputy Chief Constable  	 Ray Bernoties 
•	 Oak Bay Fire Chief  		  Darren Hughes

Welcome by the Mayor of the District of Oak Bay – Kevin Murdoch
The Mayor, on behalf of the community of Oak Bay, acknowledged OBVS as an anchor 
of the community. He thanked everyone for coming and for their support.

Call to Order and Welcome
Coline Neilson, Chair of Oak Bay Volunteer Services Society Board, called the meet-
ing to order at 1:10 pm and welcomed everyone.  She presented the members of the 
Board of Directors

Confirmation of Quorum
A quorum is 15 voting members. 40 voting members and 17 guests and staff attended, 
therefore a quorum was declared.

Adoption of Agenda
MOVED by Bronwyn Taylor and SECONDED by Susi Merchant that the agenda be ad-
opted. CARRIED 

Approval of Minutes of May 17, 2018 Annual General Meeting
MOVED by Diane Kallal   and SECONDED by Anneke Rubingh that the Minutes of May 
17, 2018 be approved.  CARRIED.

Presentation of Financial Statements 2018-2019
Heather Lund presented the Financial Statements for April 1, 2018 to March 31, 2019.  
MOVED by Heather Lund and SECONDED by Diane Kallal that the Financial Statements 
be adopted.  CARRIED.

MAY 2019
AGM MINUTES
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Executive Director's Report
Executive Director Renee Lormé-Gulbrandsen began by introducing staff members 
Ruth Platts, Volunteer Coordinator, Melinda Mann, Outreach and Services Coordinator, 
and Amy Penner, Administrative Assistant. 
She said that lots of exciting things had happened in the previous year including new 
programs, introduction of a new logo and brand, ramped up volunteer engagement, 
and the 2nd Oak Bay Volunteer Fair.
Renee reported some key metrics from the past 12 months – 5022 services delivered 
employing 7653 volunteer hours; 660 clients and 198 volunteers. 
Looking ahead, she said that the next 12 months will see significant improvements to 
the website and database, a presence at the Oak Bay night market, and a leadership 
strategic planning retreat. 
Renee finished by thanking all funders and donors, and community sponsors and part-
ners.

Election of Board Members
David Cattrall, Chair of the Nominating Committee, submitted the following for nomi-
nation to the Board of Directors:  
Current Board members Susi Merchant, Diane Kallal and Coline Neilson to be re-elect-
ed for a 2 year term  
Appointees David Collins and Bronwyn Taylor to be elected for a 2 year term
New nominee Brian Malone to be elected for a 2 year term
Nominations from the floor were called and there being none, these members were 
elected by acclamation.
One director, David Cattrall, is continuing for the second year of a 2 year term

David welcomed the members and acknowledged Brian’s first time on the Board by 
presenting him with his name tag and Board Manual.  

Coline recognized Heather and Claire who have served on the Board for 6 years and 
have therefore reached the end of their term. She presented them with gifts and cards.

New Business
No new business

Closing Remarks and Adjournment
MOVED by Susi Merchant that the meeting be adjourned at 1:30 pm

Volunteer Recognition

Volunteer Pin Presentations
Mayor Kevin Murdoch presented Volunteer Recognition Pins to 5, 10, 15 and 20 year 
recipients in attendance and acknowledged those not in attendance.
.
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FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
MARCH 31, 2020
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STATISTICS IN GRAPHS
OAK BAY VOLUNTEER SERVICES

CLIENT COMPOSITION BY AGE VOLUNTEER COMPOSITION BY AGE

VOLUNTEER ACTIVITIES AND CLIENT SERVICES
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IN MEMORIAM

This year we said goodbye to the following 
active volunteers:

 

Louise MacMinn - 34 years

Tom MacDonald - 20 years

Janet Flanagan - 17 years

“The heart of a volunteer is never measured 
in size, but by the depth of the commitment 
to make a difference in the lives of others.” - 
DeAnn Hollis
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Each year we honour the dedication of 
volunteers who have hit milestones. In 2020, we 
celebrate the following volunteers:

35 YEARS
Bert Dinsmore
Doris Dinsmore

30 YEARS
Honora Bowring 

20 YEARS
Pamela Nielsen

15 YEARS
Robin McNeil
Bette Gallander
Helen Arnott
David Cattrall
Nigel Mountifield
Kit Filan
Gordon Alexander
David Mills

VOLUNTEER ACHIEVEMENT

AWARD RECIPIENTS AND 
IN MEMORIAM

Thank you to those we honour above and to all of our volunteers for their 
many years of support to OBVS and the community. You all bring your 

talent, compassion and joy to the clients you serve and we hear often how 
thankful they are for your kindness.

10 YEARS
Bill Neilson
Gisela Ray
Harvey Ratson

5 YEARS
Deborah Pungente
Pourandokht Vahedi
Jenni Hopkyns
John Linton
Evenlyn Jancowski
Susi Merchant
Barbara Folliot
Bill R. Darling
Deborah Williams
Kathleen Woods
SukHee Sim
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Doria & Bert Dinsmore - 35 YEARS OF SERVICE

A LEGACY OF 
COMPASSION, CARE AND COMMITMENT

B

Both Doris and Bert began their life-long commitments 
to volunteering while still in high school, she as a 
Sunday School teacher and he as president of the 
Student Council and active in sports as a player and 
coach.
 
Doris went on to volunteer extensively as Camp 
Commissioner for Guides and Sea Rangers, provincial 
president of the I.O.D.E and as a Canada Week 
organizer for the province of P.E.I.  She has always been 
an advocate for women’s rights and programmes. 
 
The couple moved from Calgary to Victoria in 1983 and 
both became involved in their new community through 
volunteering. Bert was on the strata council of their 
complex, and so remained for 12 years.  He joined Oak 
Bay Volunteer Services Society (OBVS) where he took on 

duties as a driver, handyman, gardener and more.   In 
later years he and Doris became part of the team that stuffed the water bill envelopes.
 
Doris also became a very active member of OBVS in her roles as office volunteer, new 
client visitor, shopping assistant and as a member and chair of the Board of Directors 
for eight years before ‘retiring’ to the more relaxed duties of stuffing the water bills.
 
When not volunteering, they loved to travel and were both avid golfers.  They travelled 
to six continents for recreational and competitive golf, missing only South America.  Bert 
won his last tournament at the venerable age of 82!
 
Both Doris and Bert said that the wonderful people they met and worked with was one 
of the most rewarding aspects of volunteering.  We want to thank and honour them for 
their 35 years of dedication to OBVS, and to wish them well on the next leg of their life 
journey. 



IN THE NEWS
OAK BAY VOLUNTEER SERVICES
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IN THE NEWS CONT'D
OAK BAY VOLUNTEER SERVICES
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THANK YOU
TO OUR FUNDERS AND DONORS

A special thank you to the businesses and residents of Oak Bay 
for their generous donations and legacy giving

THE TONY AND 
MIGNON FENTON 
TRUST

KNIGHTS OF COLUMBUS - ST. PATRICK’S COUNCIL  AND  

ST. PATRICK’S OAK BAY CATHOLIC WOMEN’S LEAGUE 

 

AINSCART CHARITABLE TRUST 



21

THANK YOU
TO OUR COMMUNITY SPONSORS & PARTNERS
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OBVS VOLUNTEERS & STAFF
IN PICTURES



Be a Part of Your Community.

Volunteer, Donate or Leave a Legacy so we can continue 
to provide free one-to-one services to those in need.

Oak Bay Volunteer Services
101 – 2167 Oak Bay Avenue
Victoria, BC  V8R 1G2

info@oakbayvolunteers.org
(250) 595-1034
www.oakbayvolunteers.org

Follow us on social media

	 VolunteerOakBay

	  @oakbayvolunteer




